#### 6. Preventing Violence Against Women

#### What is violence against women?

Violence against women is any act of gender based violence that causes or could cause physical, sexual or psychological harm or suffering to women, including threats of harm or coercion, in public or in private life.<sup>1</sup> Violence against women is not only or always physical. It includes psychological, economic, emotional and sexual violence and abuse, and a wide range of controlling, coercive and intimidating behaviours e.g. stalking.<sup>2</sup>

Violence against women occurs across the whole community; however certain groups of women experience much higher rates of male violence than others. These vulnerable groups include women with disabilities, Aboriginal women, women in rural and remote areas, and culturally and linguistically diverse (CALD) women.<sup>3</sup>

Family Violence encompasses all forms of domestic and intimate partner violence and is the preferred term used in Victoria by services and government.

## What are some of the individual impacts of violence against women?

Violence against women and their children takes a profound and long-term toll on women and children's health and wellbeing, on families and communities, and on society a whole.<sup>4</sup> Exposure by children to violence against women is a recognised form of child abuse that causes significant harm on them , with potential impacts on attitudes to relationships and violence, as well as behavioural, cognitive and emotional functioning, social development, and – through a process of 'negative chain effects' – education and later employment prospects.<sup>5</sup>

Intimate partner violence contributes to more premature death, disability and illness in women aged 15 to 44 than any other preventable risk factor.<sup>6</sup> Intimate partner violence has wide-ranging and persistent effects on women's physical and mental health.<sup>7</sup> The greatest of these is mental illness – anxiety and depression – which make up 58% of the disease burden resulting from violence.<sup>8</sup>

Family violence against women is the single largest driver of homelessness for women, <sup>9</sup> a common factor in child protection notifications, <sup>10</sup> and results in a police call-out on average once every two minutes across the country. <sup>11</sup> One-third (34%) of the clients seeking support from homeless services reported they had experienced family violence.<sup>12</sup>

Above all, violence against women is a fundamental violation of human rights, and one that Australia has an obligation to prevent under international law. <sup>13</sup>

#### What are the economic costs of violence against women?

The combined health, administration and social welfare costs of violence against women have been estimated to be \$21.7 billion per year, with projections suggesting that if no further action is taken to prevent violence against women, costs will accumulate to \$323.4 billion over a thirty year period from 2014 - 15 to 2044 - 45.<sup>14</sup>

#### What causes violence against women?

Although violence against women has no single cause, there is substantial evidence that higher levels of violence against women are consistently associated with lower levels of gender equality in both public life and personal relationships.

Within this broader context, Our Watch's national evidence based primary prevention framework titled - *Change the Story: A shared framework for the primary prevention of violence against women* 

and their children in Australia - identifies four specific, gendered drivers of violence against women including:

- 1. condoning violence, particularly by excusing or trivialising it, or 'blaming the victim';
- 2. men's control of decision-making, and limits to women's independence in public life and relationships;
- 3. rigid gender roles and stereotyped constructions of masculinity and femininity; and
- 4. male peer relations that emphasise aggression and disrespect towards women. <sup>15</sup>

Given the evidence, Victorian councils are increasingly acknowledging their role in the prevention of violence against women, particularly given their involvement in creating healthy and safe communities. Our Watch advocates for addressing the deep seated drivers of inequality, including rigid stereotypes and the unequal value afforded to women and men, as key to preventing men's violence against women.

Other factors such as harmful use of alcohol or condoning of violence in general interact with or reinforce gender inequality to make violence against women worse, but do not drive violence against women in and of themselves.<sup>16</sup>

# **Gender inequality**

Gender inequality is the key driver of violence against women as outlined above. This persistent inequality is widespread across Australian society, industry, and culture, where there is still a 23.1% gender pay gap.<sup>17</sup> Fifty percent of women report experiencing discrimination due to pregnancy, parental leave, or return to work.<sup>18</sup> In addition to this, there continues to be low levels of female representation in elected positions and executive leadership.

Women also retire with just over half the superannuation savings of men. The most recent assessment completed in 2011-2012 showed that the average balance at the time of retirement was \$105,000 for women and \$197,000 for men.<sup>19</sup>

# Gender inequality in Monash

In 2011/12 there were 914 'Family Incidents' reported by police regions and Local Government area in Monash, this number has increased in the 2015/16 period to 1,343 reports in Monash.<sup>20</sup>

In 2013, 45% of Monash residents held low levels of support for equal relationships between men and women which was represented by 'low gender equality in relationships score'.<sup>21</sup>

This compares poorly against the State level where 35.7% of Victorians held low levels of support for equal relationships between men and women.<sup>22</sup>

# Sexual assault

The sexual offences indicator quantifies acts, or intent of acts, of a sexual nature against another person, which are non-consensual or where consent is proscribed (i.e. the person is legally deemed incapable of giving consent because of youth or temporary/permanent incapacity). This includes rape, indecent assault, sexual offences against children, and other sexual offences.<sup>23</sup>

# Violence against men

All violence is wrong, regardless of the sex of the victim or perpetrator. But there are distinct gendered patterns in the perpetration and impact of violence.

For example, both women and men are more likely to experience violence at the hands of men, with around 95% of all victims of violence in Australia reporting a male perpetrator. <sup>24</sup>

While men are more likely to experience violence by other men in public places, women are more likely to experience violence from men they know, often in the home. <sup>25</sup>

The Australian Bureau of Statistics' Personal Safety Survey estimates that 5.3 per cent of men (that is, one in 19) have experienced physical or sexual violence perpetrated by a current or previous partner since the age of  $15^{26}$ 

The overwhelming majority of acts of family violence and sexual assault are perpetrated by men against women, and this violence is likely to have more severe impacts on female than male victims.<sup>27</sup>

# How prevalent is violence against women?

Violence against women is now recognised to be a serious and widespread problem in Australia, with enormous individual and community impacts and social costs.

This significant social problem is *preventable*. To prevent violence against women we first need to understand it.

#### **National Context**

The following basic statistics help demonstrate the prevalence and severity of violence against women:

- On average, at least one woman a week is killed by a partner or former partner in Australia and the majority of homicides (58%) are classified as intimate partner.<sup>28</sup>
- One in three Australian women has experienced physical violence, since the age of 15.<sup>29</sup>
- One in four Australian women has experienced physical or sexual violence by an intimate partner. <sup>30</sup>
- One in four Australian women has experienced emotional abuse by a current or former partner.
   <sup>31</sup> One in five Australian women has experienced sexual violence. <sup>32</sup>
- Women are at least three times more likely than men to experience violence from an intimate partner.<sup>33</sup>
- Women are five times more likely than men to require medical attention or hospitalisation as a result of intimate partner violence, and five times more likely to report fearing for their lives. <sup>34</sup>
- Of those women who experience violence, more than half have children in their care. <sup>35</sup>
- Violence against women is not limited to the home or intimate relationships. Every year in Australia, over 300,000 women experience violence – often sexual violence – from someone other than a partner. <sup>36</sup>
- Eight out of ten women aged 18 to 24 were harassed on the street in the past year. <sup>37</sup>
- Young women (18 24 years) experience significantly higher rates of physical and sexual violence than women in older age groups.<sup>38</sup>
- There is growing evidence that women with disabilities are more likely to experience violence. <sup>39</sup>
- Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander women experience both far higher rates and more severe forms
  of violence compared to other women.<sup>40</sup>

## State Context

In Victoria in 2015-16, police responded to 78,012 family violence incidents with children present in 25,754 of these cases. Charges were laid in 30,960 incidences. Almost 80% of reported family violence victims in Victoria are women.<sup>41</sup>

In 2015, the Victorian Government recognised the impacts that family violence has on the Victorian community and instigated a Royal Commission into Family Violence, the first in Australia (and worldwide). The Royal Commission into Family Violence found that gender inequality is one of the key drivers behind family violence.<sup>42</sup> It identified that the large majority of victims—75%—are women and that to effectively address and end violence against women, then we must begin by addressing gender inequality.<sup>43</sup>

Action on gender inequality is urgent. Family violence costs the Victorian economy more than \$3.4 billion per year. Closing Australia's gender employment gap – including the pay gap and number of women in the paid workforce – would boost the GDP by 11 per cent.<sup>44</sup>

In 2016 the Victorian Government subsequently committed to implementing all 227 recommendations made by the Royal Commission and on 5 December released the *Safe and Strong - A Victorian Gender Equality Strategy- Preventing Violence Against Women Through Gender Equality* which aims to address inequality, sexism and violence against women in all its forms. The reforms and initiatives detailed in this Strategy include:

- A Gender Equality Act;
- A new agency dedicated to preventing family violence before it starts;
- Reviewing laws against sexist advertising and gender based hate speech;
- Gender audits across government and the public sector to create inclusive and flexible workplaces;
- Scholarships to encourage young and emerging women leaders;
- Gender equality programs in grassroots sporting clubs;
- HERPlace a women's heritage centre;
- Hosting the first all women trade delegation to China; and
- Promoting women's cultural activities, art and media. 45

The Victorian Government provided \$9 million to women and gender equality initiatives in the *Victorian Budget 2016/17*.<sup>46</sup>

# **Regional and Local Context**

# Sexual Assaults

Sexual assault is both a consequence and a reinforcer of the power disparity existing between men and women and children. One in five women have experienced sexual violence since the age of 15 years.<sup>47</sup> The impact of sexual assault and family violence on the lives of victim/survivors is multi-faceted and complex. It includes emotional, social, psychological, legal, health, spiritual, economic and political consequences.<sup>48</sup>

Refer to Table 1: Monash Sexual Offences Reported Incidences for a summary of the number of victim reports received in 2014 and Table 2: Monash Sexual Offences Rate (per 10,000).

Sexual Offences Reported Incidences						
The number of victim reports received in the year period 2014.	Monash		Metro East Average		State Average	
Source: Crime Statistics Agency Victoria, Family Violence Affected Family Members by LGA and	F	78	F	81.9	F	61.4
	М	24	М	24.3	М	15.1
sex, January 2014 to December 2014, 2014					All	38.3

## Table 1: Monash Sexual Offences Reported Incidences

Table 2: Monash Sexual Offence Rate (per 10,000) details the number of victim reports received for Monash in the year period 2014 per 10,000 persons.

Sexual Offences Rate (per 10,000)						
The number of victim reports received in the year period 2014 per 10,000 persons.	Monash		Metro East Average		State Average	
	F	4.61	F	5.8	F	10.2
Source: Crime Statistics Agency Victoria, Family Violence Affected Family Members by LGA and	М	1.42	М	1.7	М	2.6
sex, January 2014 to December 2014, 2014					All	6.4

# Table 2: Monash Sexual Offences Rate (per 10,000)

# Together for Equality & Respect (TFER)

A review of local data demonstrates that violence against women in the Eastern Metropolitan Region is unacceptably high. In the financial year of 2011-2012, Victoria Police recorded 5,818 incidents of family violence in the Eastern Metropolitan Region including the seven municipalities of Boroondara, Knox, Manningham, Maroondah, Monash, Whitehorse and Yarra Ranges.<sup>49</sup>

Together for Equality and Respect (TFER) is a regional Strategy to Prevent Violence Against Women (PVAW) in Melbourne's East. Women's Health East (in partnership with inner eastern local governments, community health services, Primary Care Partnerships and Eastern Community Legal service and others) has coordinated the development of this Strategy which includes the case for action in the primary PVAW, explains the causation and evidence for primary PVAW prevention. Building on this knowledge, and developed through a collaborative and consultative process, this document provides a vision for the future of the Eastern Metropolitan Region.

#### Monash City Council

Monash City Council has a strong and long-term commitment to the prevention of violence against women and the promotion of gender equity and has and has identified preventing violence against women as a key strategic health and wellbeing priority.

Monash Council was the lead partner in the *Generating Equality and Respect Program*, an innovative three year prevention of violence against women partnership program.

The program was implemented from 2012 - 2015 with a partnership between Council, Link Health and Community and Vic Health. This program aimed to prevent violence against women before it occurs by building communities, cultures and organisations that are gender equitable and promote

equal and respectful relationships between men and women through addressing the underlying drivers of violence against women.<sup>50</sup>

Further information about the Generating Equality and Respect program can be found at: <u>https://www.vichealth.vic.gov.au/search/generating-equality-and-respect-resources</u>

In November 2015, Monash Council endorsed Monash's Gender Equity Strategy (2015-2020). This Strategy builds upon and formalises Council's longstanding commitment to promoting gender equity and preventing violence against women. Achieving gender equity is critical to improving the health and wellbeing of individuals, families and communities and is a core principle of a fair, safe and inclusive community.

The Gender Equity Strategy (2015-2020) is accompanied by an action plan with over 60 actions for the first two years across a number of departments within Council and the establishment of a Gender Equity Advisory Committee. The role of the Gender Equity Advisory Committee is to provide Council with advice on improving gender equity within the Monash community, to actively encourage women's full and equal participation in community life and the implementation of the Gender Equity Strategy.

## **Support Services**

If you are in need of urgent police assistance call '000'.

For sexual assault and family violence counselling service call **1800 RESPECT /1800 737 732** - 24/7 phone and online service.

Or the Eastern Domestic Violence Service on 9259 4200, 9am-5pm Monday-Friday.

# 6. Preventing Violence Against Women – Reference List

<sup>1</sup> Our Watch (2016), *Understanding Violence Facts and Figures* retrieved 17 October 2016, <u>http://www.ourwatch.org.au/understanding-violence/facts-and-figures</u>

<sup>2</sup> Our Watch (2016), *Understanding Violence Facts and Figures* retrieved 17 October 2016, http://www.ourwatch.org.au/understanding-violence/facts-and-figures

<sup>3</sup> VicHealth (2016), *Preventing Violence Against Women*, retrieved 8 November 2016, <u>https://www.vichealth.vic.gov.au/our-work/preventing-violence-against-women</u>

<sup>4</sup> Our Watch (2016), *Understanding Violence Facts and Figures* retrieved 17 October 2016, <u>http://www.ourwatch.org.au/understanding-violence/facts-and-figures</u>

<sup>5</sup> Frederick, J. and Goddard, C. (2007), *Exploring the relationship between poverty and childhood adversity and abuse from the perspective of adulthood*, Child Abuse Review 16(5):323 - 341 · September 2007 retrieved 17 October 2016,

https://www.researchgate.net/publication/229544159 Exploring the relationship between poverty and ch ildhood\_adversity\_and\_abuse\_from\_the\_perspective\_of\_adulthood

<sup>6</sup> VicHealth (2004), *The health costs of violence: Measuring the burden of disease caused by intimate partner violence,* Victorian Health Promotion Foundation, Melbourne retrieved 12 December 2016 <u>https://www.vichealth.vic.gov.au/media-and-resources/publications/the-health-costs-of-violence</u> <sup>7</sup> VicHealth (2016), *Preventing Violence Against Women*, retrieved 8 November 2016, retrieved 6 December 2016 <u>https://www.vichealth.vic.gov.au/our-work/preventing-violence-against-women</u>

<sup>8</sup> Vic Health (2016), *Preventing Violence Against Women*, retrieved 8 November 2016, retrieved 6 December 2016 <u>https://www.vichealth.vic.gov.au/our-work/preventing-violence-against-women</u>

<sup>9</sup> 55% of women with children presenting to specialist homelessness services nominated escaping violence as their main reason for seeking help. Australian Institute of Health and Welfare (2012), *Specialist homeless services data collection 2011-12*, Cat. No. HOU 267, Australian Institute of Health and Welfare, Canberra as cited at Our Watch, Understanding Violence Facts and Figures retrieved 17 October 2016, <a href="http://www.ourwatch.org.au/understanding-violence/facts-and-figures">http://www.ourwatch.org.au/understanding-violence/facts-and-figures</a>.

<sup>10</sup> Australian Institute of Health and Welfare (2015), *Child Protection Australia 2013-14, Child Welfare Series No. 61, Cat. No. CWS 52*, Australian Institute of Health and Welfare, Canberra. Children exposed to family violence are classified as experiencing 'emotional abuse', which, while a broader category, is the most commonly substantiated type of harm (39%) in child protection notifications across Australia as cited at Our Watch, Understanding Violence Facts and Figures retrieved 17 October 2016, <u>http://www.ourwatch.org.au/understanding-violence/facts-and-figures</u>.

<sup>11</sup> Police across Australia dealt with 239,846 domestic violence incidents in 2015, an estimated 657 domestic violence matters on average every day of the year (or one every two minutes) – calculated for police data sourced across all states and territories, collated at <u>ABC News</u> as cited at Our Watch (2016), *Understanding Violence Facts and Figures* retrieved 17 October 2016, <u>http://www.ourwatch.org.au/understanding-violence/facts-and-figures</u>.

<sup>12</sup> Australian Institute of Health and Welfare (2012), *Specialist Homeless Services 2011-12 Cat. No. HOU* 267, Australian Government, Canberra retrieved 17 October 2016, <u>http://www.aihw.gov.au/WorkArea/DownloadAsset.aspx?id=60129542529</u>

<sup>13</sup> The elimination of violence against women is also a specific target of the new <u>United Nations Sustainable</u> <u>Development Goals</u>, to which Australia is committed: United Nations (2015) Sustainable Development Goals as cited at Our Watch (2016), <u>Understanding Violence Facts and Figures</u> retrieved 17 October 2016, <u>http://www.ourwatch.org.au/understanding-violence/facts-and-figures</u>.

<sup>14</sup> Price Waterhouse Coopers (2015), *A high price to pay: The economic case for preventing violence against women,* Price Waterhouse Coopers retrieved 17 October 2016, <u>http://www.pwc.com.au/publications/economic-case-preventing-violence-against-women.html</u>

<sup>15</sup>Our Watch (2015), *Change the Story*, Our Watch, Melbourne retrieved 1 December 2016, <u>http://www.ourwatch.org.au/getmedia/c4fba6ed-fe9d-4bdb-97c5-8b8712cc0b45/Change-the-story-framework-prevent-violence-women-children-AA-new.pdf.aspx?ext=.pdf</u>

<sup>16</sup>Our Watch (2015), *Change the Story*, Our Watch, Melbourne retrieved 1 December 2016, <u>http://www.ourwatch.org.au/getmedia/c4fba6ed-fe9d-4bdb-97c5-8b8712cc0b45/Change-the-story-framework-prevent-violence-women-children-AA-new.pdf.aspx?ext=.pdf</u>

<sup>17</sup> Workplace Gender and Equality Agency (2016), *What is the gender pay gap?*, Australian Government, Canberra, retrieved 15 December 2016, <u>https://www.wgea.gov.au/addressing-pay-equity/what-gender-pay-gap</u>

<sup>18</sup> Australian Human Rights Commission (2012), Working Without Fear – Results of the Sexual Harassment National Telephone Survey 2012, Australian Human Rights Commission, Sydney retrieved 15 December 2016 <u>https://www.humanrights.gov.au/sites/default/files/content/sexualharassment/survey/SHSR\_2012%20Web%</u> <u>20Version%20Final.pdf</u> <sup>19</sup> Clare, R (2014), An Update on the Level and Distribution of Retirement Savings, Association of Superannuation Funds of Australia (ASFA) retrieved 15 December 2016 <u>https://www.superannuation.asn.au/policy/reports</u>

<sup>20</sup> Crime Statistics Agency (2016), *Crime Statistics Latest Crime Data – Year Ending 30 September 2016*, CSA retrieved 17 October 2016, <u>https://www.crimestatistics.vic.gov.au/crime-statistics/latest-crime-data</u>

<sup>21</sup> Vic Health (2016), Monash LGA Profile, *VicHealth Indicators Survey 2015 Results* retrieved 5 December 2016 https://www.vichealth.vic.gov.au/~/media/VHIndicators/Middle%20metro/Vic161\_Monash\_indicator\_v5.pdf?la=en

<sup>22</sup> Vic Health (2016), Monash LGA Profile, *VicHealth Indicators Survey 2015 Results* retrieved 5 December 2016 https://www.vichealth.vic.gov.au/~/media/VHIndicators/Middle%20metro/Vic161 Monash indicator v5.pdf?la=en

<sup>23</sup> Women's Health East (2015), Victoria Women's Health Atlas Gender Fact Sheet, *Violence Against Women Priority Health Area*, Women's Health Victoria 9 November 2015 retrieved 6 December 2016 <u>http://victorianwomenshealthatlas.net.au/reports%2Ffactsheets%2FViolence%20against%20Women%2FMon</u> <u>ash%2FVWHAtlas%20Fact%20Sheet%20Violence%20against%20Women%20Monash.pdf</u>

<sup>24</sup> Australian Bureau of Statistics (2013), Australian Bureau of Statistics (2013) Personal Safety, Australia 2012, Cat. No. 4906.0, Australian Bureau of Statistics (ABS), Canberra retrieved 13 December 2016 <u>http://www.abs.gov.au/ausstats/abs@.nsf/Lookup/4906.0Chapter3002012</u>

<sup>25</sup> Australian Bureau of Statistics (2013), Australian Bureau of Statistics (2013) Personal Safety, Australia 2012, Cat. No. 4906.0, Australian Bureau of Statistics (ABS), Canberra retrieved 13 December 2016 http://www.abs.gov.au/ausstats/abs@.nsf/Latestproducts/4906.0Media%20Release12012

<sup>26</sup> Department of Health and Human Services (2013), People with a disability in the community: Disability in Victoria—About Disability , retrieved 30 January 2017, http://files.rcfv.com.au/Reports/Final/RCFV-All-Volumes.pdf

<sup>27</sup> Around 95% of all victims of violence (both male and female) reported experiencing acts of violence - physical or sexual assault, or threats – from a male perpetrator. Australian Bureau of Statistics (2013), *Personal Safety, Australia 2012, Cat. No. 4906.0*, Australian Bureau of Statistics (ABS), Canberra. Survey extrapolated to population figures on the basis of 3.8% of all women surveyed reporting having experienced physical or sexual violence from a non-partner in the past 12 months (and approximately 9 million women over the age of 18 in Australia) as cited at Our Watch, Understanding Violence Facts and Figures retrieved 17 October 2016, <a href="http://www.ourwatch.org.au/understanding-violence/facts-and-figures">http://www.ourwatch.org.au/understanding-violence/facts-and-figures</a>

<sup>28</sup> Australian Institute of Criminology (AIC) (2015), *Homicide in Australia: 2010–11 to 2011–12:* National Homicide Monitoring Program Report No 23, AIC retrieved 6 December 2016 <u>http://www.aic.gov.au/publications/current%20series/mr/21-40/mr23.html</u>

<sup>29</sup> Cox, P (2015), Violence against women: Additional analysis of the Australian Bureau of Statistics' Personal Safety Survey 2012, Horizons Research Report, Issue 1, Australia's National Research Organisation for Women's Safety (ANROWS), Sydney, retrieved 6 December 2016 <u>http://media.aomx.com/anrows.org.au/s3fspublic/151022%20Horizons%201.1%20PSS.pdf</u>; and Woodlock, D., Healey, L., Howe, K., McGuire, M., Geddes, V. and Granek, S. (2014), Voices against violence paper one: Summary report and recommendations, Women with Disabilities Victoria, Office of the Public Advocate and Domestic Violence Resource Centre Victoria retrieved 6 December 2016

http://wdv.org.au/documents/Voices%20Against%20Violence%20Paper%20One%20Executive%20Summary.pdf

<sup>30</sup> Cox, P (2015), *Violence against women: Additional analysis of the Australian Bureau of Statistics' Personal Safety Survey 2012*, Horizons Research Report, Issue 1, Australia's National Research Organisation for Women's Safety (ANROWS), Sydney, retrieved 6 December 2016 <u>http://media.aomx.com/anrows.org.au/s3fs-public/151022%20Horizons%201.1%20PSS.pdf</u>; and Woodlock, D., Healey, L., Howe, K., McGuire, M., Geddes, V. and

Granek, S. (2014), *Voices against violence paper one: Summary report and recommendations*, Women with Disabilities Victoria, Office of the Public Advocate and Domestic Violence Resource Centre Victoria retrieved 6 December 2016

http://wdv.org.au/documents/Voices%20Against%20Violence%20Paper%20One%20Executive%20Summary.pdf

<sup>31</sup>Australian Bureau of Statistics (ABS), 2012 as cited in Our Watch, *Understanding Violence Facts and Figures* retrieved 13 December 2016 <u>https://www.ourwatch.org.au/Understanding-Violence/Facts-and-figures</u>

<sup>32</sup> Cox, P (2015), *Violence against women: Additional analysis of the Australian Bureau of Statistics' Personal Safety Survey 2012*, Horizons Research Report, Issue 1, Australia's National Research Organisation for Women's Safety (ANROWS), Sydney, retrieved 6 December 2016 <u>http://media.aomx.com/anrows.org.au/s3fs-</u>

<u>public/151022%20Horizons%201.1%20PSS.pdf</u>; and Woodlock, D., Healey, L., Howe, K., McGuire, M., Geddes, V. and Granek, S. (2014), *Voices against violence paper one: Summary report and recommendations,* Women with Disabilities Victoria, Office of the Public Advocate and Domestic Violence Resource Centre Victoria retrieved 6 December 2016

http://wdv.org.au/documents/Voices%20Against%20Violence%20Paper%20One%20Executive%20Summary.pdf

<sup>33</sup> In 2012, 17% of all women and 5% of men had experienced violence by a partner since the age of 15. Australian Bureau of Statistics (2013), *Australian Bureau of Statistics (2013) Personal Safety, Australia 2012, Cat. No. 4906.0*, Australian Bureau of Statistics (ABS), Canberra retrieved 13 December 2016 http://www.abs.gov.au/ausstats/abs@.nsf/Latestproducts/4906.0Media%20Release12012

<sup>34</sup> Mouzos, J. (1999), *Femicide: An overview of major findings, No. 124*, Australian Institute of Criminology, Canberra, pp. 1-6; Statistics Canada (2003), *Family violence in Canada: A statistical profile 2003*, Canadian Centre for Justice Statistics, Ministry of Justice, Canada retrieved 13 December 2016 <u>http://www.statcan.gc.ca/pub/85-224-x/85-203000-eng.pdf</u>

<sup>35</sup> National Crime Prevention (2001), Young people and domestic violence: National research on young people's attitudes and experiences of domestic violence, Crime Prevention Branch, Commonwealth Attorney-General's Department, Canberra retrieved 13 December 2016

<u>http://www.aic.gov.au/media\_library/publications/tandi\_pdf/tandi195.pdf</u>; and Cox, P (2015) *Violence against women: Additional analysis of the Australian Bureau of Statistics' Personal Safety Survey 2012*, Horizons Research Report, Issue 1, Australia's National Research Organisation for Women's Safety (ANROWS), Sydney, retrieved 6 December 2016 <u>http://media.aomx.com/anrows.org.au/s3fs-public/151022%20Horizons%201.1%20PSS.pdf</u>

<sup>36</sup>ABS (2013), *Australian Bureau of Statistics (2013) Personal Safety, Australia 2012, Cat. No. 4906.0,* Australian Bureau of Statistics (ABS), Canberra. Survey extrapolated to population figures on the basis of 3.8% of all women surveyed reporting having experienced physical or sexual violence from a non-partner in the past 12 months (and approximately 9 million women over the age of 18 in Australia) retrieved 13 December 2016 <a href="http://www.abs.gov.au/ausstats/abs@.nsf/Lookup/4906.0Chapter5002012">http://www.abs.gov.au/ausstats/abs@.nsf/Lookup/4906.0Chapter5002012</a>

<sup>37</sup>Johnson, M. and Bennett, E. (2015), *Everyday sexism: Australian women's experiences of street harassment*, The Australia Institute, Canberra retrieved 13 December 2016 <u>http://www.tai.org.au/content/everyday-sexism</u>

<sup>38</sup> Australian Bureau of Statistics (2013), *Australian Bureau of Statistics (2013) Personal Safety, Australia 2012, Cat. No. 4906.0*, Australian Bureau of Statistics (ABS), Canberra . Survey extrapolated to population figures on the basis of 3.8% of all women surveyed reporting having experienced physical or sexual violence from a non-partner in the past 12 months (and approximately 9 million women over the age of 18 in Australia) retrieved 13 December 2016 <u>http://www.abs.gov.au/ausstats/abs@.nsf/Latestproducts/4906.0Media%20Release12012?opendocument&tabna</u> <u>me=Summary&prodno=4906.0&issue=2012&num=&view</u>=

<sup>39</sup> Cox, P (2015), Violence against women: Additional analysis of the Australian Bureau of Statistics' Personal Safety Survey 2012, Horizons Research Report, Issue 1, Australia's National Research Organisation for Women's Safety (ANROWS), Sydney, retrieved 6 December 2016 <u>http://media.aomx.com/anrows.org.au/s3fs-</u> <u>public/151022%20Horizons%201.1%20PSS.pdf</u>; and Woodlock, D., Healey, L., Howe, K., McGuire, M., Geddes, V. and Granek, S. (2014), <u>Voices against violence paper one: Summary report and recommendations</u>, Women with Disabilities Victoria, Office of the Public Advocate and Domestic Violence Resource Centre Victoria retrieved 6 December 2016

http://wdv.org.au/documents/Voices%20Against%20Violence%20Paper%20One%20Executive%20Summary.pdf

<sup>40</sup> For example, Indigenous women are 34 times more likely to be hospitalised due to family violence related assaults than non-Indigenous people. Steering Committee for the Review of Government Service Provision (2014) as cited in Our Watch, *Understanding Violence Facts and Figures* retrieved 17 October 2016, <a href="http://www.ourwatch.org.au/understanding-violence/facts-and-figures">http://www.ourwatch.org.au/understanding-violence/facts-and-figures</a>

<sup>41</sup> Crime Statistics Agency (2016), *Crime Statistics Latest Crime Data – Year Ending 30 September 2016*, CSA retrieved 17 October 2016, <u>https://www.crimestatistics.vic.gov.au/crime-statistics/latest-crime-data</u>

<sup>42</sup> Victorian Government (2016), *Victoria Leads on Gender Equality*, Media Release Minister for the Prevention of Violence Against Women, 5 December 2016 Melbourne retrieved 6 December 2016 <u>http://www.premier.vic.gov.au/victoria-leads-on-gender-equality/</u>

<sup>43</sup> Victorian Government (2016), *Victoria Leads on Gender Equality*, Media Release Minister for the Prevention of Violence Against Women, 5 December 2016 Melbourne retrieved 6 December 2016 <u>http://www.premier.vic.gov.au/victoria-leads-on-gender-equality/</u>

<sup>44</sup> Victorian Government (2016), *Victoria Leads on Gender Equality*, Media Release Minister for the Prevention of Violence Against Women, 5 December 2016 Melbourne retrieved 6 December 2016 <u>http://www.premier.vic.gov.au/victoria-leads-on-gender-equality/</u>

<sup>45</sup> Victorian Government (2016), *Victoria Leads on Gender Equality*, Media Release Minister for the Prevention of Violence Against Women, 5 December 2016 Melbourne retrieved 6 December 2016 <u>http://www.premier.vic.gov.au/victoria-leads-on-gender-equality/</u>

<sup>46</sup> Victorian Government, Victoria Leads on Gender Equality, *Media Release Minister for the Prevention of Violence Against Women*, 5 December 2016 Melbourne retrieved 6 December 2016 <u>http://www.premier.vic.gov.au/victoria-leads-on-gender-equality/</u>

<sup>47</sup> Women's Health East (2015), Victoria Women's Health Atlas Gender Fact Sheet *Violence Against Women Priority Health Area*, Women's Health Victoria 9 November 2015 retrieved 6 December 2016 <u>http://victorianwomenshealthatlas.net.au/reports%2Ffactsheets%2FViolence%20against%20Women%2FMon</u> <u>ash%2FVWHAtlas%20Fact%20Sheet%20Violence%20against%20Women%20Monash.pdf</u>

<sup>48</sup> Women's Health East (2015), Victoria Women's Health Atlas Gender Fact Sheet Violence Against Women Priority Health Area, Women's Health Victoria 9 November 2015 retrieved 6 December 2016 <u>http://victorianwomenshealthatlas.net.au/reports%2Ffactsheets%2FViolence%20against%20Women%2FMon</u> <u>ash%2FVWHAtlas%20Fact%20Sheet%20Violence%20against%20Women%20Monash.pdf</u>

<sup>49</sup> Women's Health East (2015), Together for Equality and Respect, retrieved 6 February 2017 <u>http://whe.org.au/tfer/about-us/why-develop-a-regional-strategy/</u>

<sup>50</sup> City of Monash (2016), *Prevention of Violence Against Women*, City of Monash, retrieved 6 October 2016, <u>https://www.monash.vic.gov.au/Services/Health-Safety/Prevention-of-Violence-Against-Women</u>